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PUTNAM VALLEY TOWN BOARD 

TOWN BOARD MEETING 
WEDNESDAY, MAY 20, 2020 

4:30 PM 
 

 

 
Pledge of Allegiance 
 
1. Departmental Reports 
2. Supervisor’s Comments 
3. Legislative Reports 
4. School Report 
5. Discussions Continued – District Zoning Changes, Renewable Energy Moratorium, 

Sale of controlled substances and PVVFD Contract 
 
6. Districts: 

 

A. Appoint Roaring Brook Superintendent 
B. Appoint Temporary Laborer for Lookout Manor 
 

7. Approval of minutes 
8. Standard Workday Resolution 

 
9. Parks and Recreation  

a. Refunds 
b. Approval of 2020 lifeguards 

 
10. Building and Zoning: 

 
A. Daily Fee Report for April 2020 

 
11. Audit of monthly bills 
 
12. Budget Transfers and Amendments 
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PUTNAM VALLEY TOWN BOARD  
TOWN BOARD MEETING 

WEDNESDAY MAY 20, 2020 
5:32 PM 

 
 

PRESENT:  Supervisor Oliverio 
Councilman Luongo 
Councilwoman Annabi 
Councilman Smith 
Councilwoman Whetsel 

 
ALSO PRESENT:  Town Clerk Sherry Howard 
           Town Counsel Robert Lusardi 
 
MEETING HELD VIA ZOOM DUE TO CORONAVIRUS   
 
Pledge of Allegiance and moment of silence for our armed forces.  
 
 DEPARTMENTAL REPORTS 
 
Presented by Councilwoman Annabi 
 
Director, Dede Farabaugh, gave the Putnam Valley Free Library Report via zoom. Ms. 
Farabaugh said the library is still here for you. She showed the Library’s website which 
is putnamvalleylibrary.org. You can get a library card through the website which will give 
you access right away. You can find all of the current programs and activities on the 
calendar on-line; they are accessible through the website and Facebook live. Next week 
Spanish Conversation starts on zoom. There is a food pantry available outside of the 
library for anyone in the community that needs it. Thanks to generous donation we were 
able to purchase a raccoon proof cabinet. Please feel free to take what you need or 
please donate items if you can – if you are donating you can place the items in the 
cabinet yourself – the sections are labeled. Supervisor Oliverio asked if Sheriff Langley 
donated food. Ms. Farabaugh said the Sheriff’s Benevolent Association had a huge food 
drive and dropped off much food – but that is mostly gone now. Our pantry gets a lot of 
use because our food is always open and people get to pick what they want 
themselves. A staff member comes every day to organize and restock the pantry. There 
are books available outside for free as well. We are also starting a community garden 
for those who need it and sign up for it. We just put in the beds last week. Someone 
stole some of the soil last week – this is for the community, so please don’t steal from 
your neighbors. We do not need volunteers due to social distancing requirements, but if 
you have extra vegetables from your garden – please feel free to donate them.  
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Sandy Bohl, Captain of the Putnam Valley Volunteer Ambulance Corps. gave her report 
next via zoom. Councilwoman Annabi thanked her and the rest of the Corps for being 
on the front lines of the virus and helping out our community. Ms. Bohl reported the 
following for April 2020. 
 
There were 68 calls – 44 of them were medical emergencies. 
7 car accidents. 
1 standby 
11 mutual aid out 
1 mutual aid in 
4 mutual aid out of the County. 
 
 
Ms. Bohl and a young EMT named Jonathan Possato went on almost every call. They 
stayed at the Ambulance Corps building as not to bring the virus home to anyone else. 
There are several drivers namely Michael Bennett, Billy Kirkwood, Mike Brady and Bill 
Sheidan who covered the calls and thankfully no one got sick. Ms. Bohl thanked 
members of the community for dropping off N95 masks to them and also the Mask 
Makers Guild for all of the donations – they really helped. Supervisor Oliverio asked 
how many of the calls were Covid-19. Ms. Bohl said it’s hard to tell because if they were 
not tested, you can’t know for sure, but at least half of them did have symptoms. Things 
have slowed down now – not as many calls! 
 
 
Councilman Luongo read Highway Department Superintendent Larry Cobb’s report. Mr. 
Cobb reported that on Monday his Department returned to full staff and they are 
catching up on the things that have to be done for spring to get ready for the asphalt 
season. He feels that they will be able to catch up. Supervisor Oliverio said the Highway 
Department has done a great job even when the staff was cut in half. 
 
 
Councilman Luongo said the Fire Department went on 130 birthday and anniversary 
celebration parades for the residents. This has been a big success. People are very 
appreciative. Even the neighbors were enjoying it. Supervisor Oliverio said this is 
morale building and brings so much joy. Some residents thought it was a waste of 
money; but they were wrong.  Councilwoman Annabi concurred and said they came to 
her house and it was very impressive.  
 
SUPERVISOR’S COMMENTS  
 
Presented by Supervisor Oliverio 
 
Supervisor Oliverio said we cannot hold our Memorial Day Ceremony because of the 
rule about no crowds of more than ten (10) people in one (1) place. On Monday at 2:00 
there will be a large military convoy to honor those who gave the supreme sacrifice. 
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There will be over 75 vehicles giving remembrance honor and respect. They will be 
coming down Dennytown Road a little before 2:00 PM, next they are pulling into the 
Town Hall Parking Lot. After this they will be heading down Oscawana Lake Road to 
Peekskill Hollow Road to Bryant Pond Road then into Carmel.  
If you go outside of your home at around 2:15 PM please watch them and cheer them 
on. Do not come to Town Hall – there is not enough room to honor the social distancing. 
They are taking that route to be able to view the 57 military banners put up by Assessor 
Sheryl Luongo and her volunteers. Supervisor Oliverio said we are all in this together – 
we need to support one another to get through this. Councilwoman Annabi said if you 
can’t see the convoy from where you live you can go to Oregon Corners, Town Park, 
the High School, or the VFW to watch. Remember your mask and follow the social 
distancing guidelines. Please get there by 2:00 PM. 
 
COUNTY LEGISLATOR REPORT 
 
Presented by Supervisor Oliverio 
 
Councilwoman Annabi read County Legislator Gouldman’s report as follows: 
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Councilwoman Annabi added that if you need help, if you are a veteran, a senior, and 
lonely or have mental health needs due to the virus you can call 211from your phone – 
this it is the number for Putnam’s United Way. You can call 24 hours per day, 7 days a 
week. 
 
SCHOOL REPORT 
 
Presented by Supervisor Oliverio 
 
Supervisor Oliverio said the School Budget Vote will be done entirely by mail. A ballot 
will be mailed to everyone and they must be sent back by June 9th. The School District 
is in a real financial crisis. Please look on the website and analyze the budget and make 
a thoughtful vote by June 9th.  
 
Supervisor Oliverio added that there will be a primary vote in Town Hall on June 23rd. It 
is for the Independence and Democratic parties only. The Primary for Democrats is for 
the Presidential Race. The choice is still Biden or Sanders (who is still on the ballot). 
The local race is for a Judge Seat between Terry Raskyn and Pat Longobucco. If you 
are able to vote in this election you should have received a letter in the mail from the 
Board of Elections to receive an absentee ballot. Please do that so you can still vote 
from home and be safe.   
 
DISTRICT ZONING CODE CHANGES 
 
Presented by Supervisor Oliverio 
 
Supervisor Oliverio said we discussed this last week. This involves a readjustment of 
the Agricultural Districts and some of the by-laws with that.  
Additionally, there will be some additional opportunities for our Planning Board with a 
super-majority vote to avoid some of the tedious and onerous requirements when 
certain things come before them. A super-majority is a 4 out of 5 vote (half plus one (1)). 
This will speed up the process. We are very backlogged right now because people 
cannot build. When this opens up there will be a ton of applicants and we want to have 
things go as smoothly as possible. 
 



T O W N  O F  P U T N A M  V A L L E Y  M A Y  2 0 ,  2 0 2 0  

T O W N  B O A R D  M E E T I N G   P A G E  | 189 

 

DISCUSSION ON RENEWABLE ENERGY MORATORIUM 
 
Presented by Supervisor Oliverio 
 
Supervisor Oliverio said the State will have the ultimate say on this but we want to have 
at least something on the books. We need some protection against those super large 
green energy companies that sometimes want to come in. We are not against green 
energy – this will not affect what you do on your own home – we just do not want clear 
cutting to occur because we have nothing on the books. We want to protect our 
community. This is just a hold in case someone wants to come in – we need to look at 
this and make some decisions. 
 
DISCUSSION ON SALE OF CONTROLLED SUBSTANCES 
 
Presented by Supervisor Oliverio  
 
Supervisor Oliverio said we know the State will most likely eventually legalize marijuana 
in New York. We want to limit the ability to sell any illegal substance in the Town of 
Putnam Valley. This does not include medicinal Marijuana, which is State controlled, 
and is sold in such places as pharmacies. We do not want a bunch of marijuana outlets 
in Town. There will be a Public Hearing on this as well. 
 
DISCUSSION ON PVVFD CONTRACT 
 
Presented by Supervisor Oliverio 
 
Supervisor Oliverio said we would like to plan a contract with the Fire Department that 
covers the next five (5) years. This helps both the Fire Department and the Town. We 
are negotiating with them right now and are waiting for their response. Next year will be 
a zero percent increase as was this year. This will be a Public Hearing along with the 
other items.  
 
AMENDMENTS TO THE AGENDA 
 
Presented by Supervisor Oliverio 
 
RESOLUTION #R20-155 
 
RESOLVED that the Town Board add the following to the agenda: 
 
#9a Authorization to sign contract for a door monitors 
#9b BAN Resolution 
 
Seconded by Councilwoman Annabi, unanimously carried 
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APPOINT ROARING BROOK LAKE SUPERINTENDENT 
 
Presented by Councilman Luongo 
 
RESOLUTION #R20-156 
 
RESOLVED that the Putnam Valley Town Board authorize the Supervisor to appoint 
Natalia Gorniak as the Roaring Brook Lake Superintendent for the 2020 season at a 
salary of $4,000.00. The position will run from May 20th to Labor Day. 
 
Seconded by Councilwoman Annabi, unanimously carried 
 
Supervisor Oliverio said she has already started to work. 
 
 
 
APPOINT TEMPORARY LABORER FOR LOOKOUT MANOR 
 
Presented by Councilwoman Annabi  
 
RESOLUTION #R20-157 
 
RESOLVED that the Resolution to authorize the Putnam Valley Town Board to 
authorize the Supervisor to appoint Joseph Aviles as a seasonal temporary laborer for 
the Lookout Manor District for 2020 at the rate of $20.00/hour with no benefits be tabled 
until the Town Board Meeting on May 20, 2020.  
 
Seconded by Councilwoman Whetsel, unanimously carried. 
 
 
 
ACCEPT TOWN BOARD MINUTES 
 
Presented by Councilwoman Whetsel 
 
RESOLUTION #R20-158 
 
RESOLVED that the Town Board authorize the Supervisor to approve the minutes from 
the March 11th, March 18th, April 8th, April 15th, and May 6th 2020 Town Board Meetings. 
 
Seconded by Councilman Smith, unanimously carried 
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AMEND RESOLUTION #R19-311 STANDARD WORKDAY 
 
Presented by Councilman Smith 
 
RESOLUTION #R20-159 
 
RESOLVED that the Town Board amend Resolution # R19-311 removing past 
appointed, adding newly appointed, currently appointed, and elected personnel. The 
Town Board will establish the following standard workdays for elected and appointed 
officials and will report the following days worked to the New York State and Local 
Employees Retirement System based on the record of activities maintained and 
submitted by these officials to the Clerk of this body. 
 
Seconded by Councilwoman Annabi, unanimously carried. 
 
SIGN CONTRACT WITH ALL ALERT ALARM AND LOCKSMITH 
 
Presented by Councilman Luongo 
 
RESOLUTION #R20-160 
 
RESOLVED that the Putnam Valley Town Board authorize the Supervisor to sign three 
(3) contracts with the All Alert Alarm & Locksmiths for Video Intercom/Electronic Entry 
Systems for the following buildings: 
 
Town Hall Building – Cost:  $3,450.00 
Parks and Recreation Building – Cost: $2,950.00 
Highway Building – Cost: $9,350.00 
Total Cost: - $9350.00 
 
Due to Covid-19 restrictions the town offices will be serving the residents by 
appointment only and these systems will provide the staff with less physical contract. 
This is an emergency measure due to the pandemic. Funding will need to be provided 
from the General Fund as this was not an anticipated expense in the 2020 budget. 
Seconded by Supervisor Oliverio for discussion. 
 
Supervisor Oliverio said this is what we have to do with the virus and security in mind. 
The schools have adopted the same buzzer system. Your picture will appear on a 
monitor after you press the buzzer – you state your business and then we will let you in. 
You must have an appointment and wear a mask to come in for safety and security. 
Councilman Smith asked if the Highway Department is sure they need it? Supervisor 
Oliverio said yes, they have a lot of salesman that come up there. Councilman Luongo 
said we had talked about getting a guard – this is a great step. We can use this system 
forever. He asked if this is only on the side door? Supervisor Oliverio said yes – that is 
the easiest door because it is metal and is the handicap entrance as well.  
The Town Board voted unanimously for the Resolution – the Resolution is carried. 
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SIGN BOND ANTICIPATION NOTE RENEWAL 
 
Presented by Councilwoman Annabi 
 
RESOLUTION #R20-161 
 
RESOLVED that the Putnam Valley Town Board authorize the Supervisor to sign a 
Bond Anticipation Note in the amount of $400,000.00 for the cost of the purchase of 
various vehicles and equipment for construction and maintenance purposes. This 
amount represents a renewal issue for equipment already purchased and will have no 
effect on new taxes. The Note will be issued at a rate of 1.43% and will be held by JP 
Morgan Chase. 
 
Seconded by Supervisor Oliverio for discussion. 
 
Supervisor Oliverio said every year we have to renegotiate our outstanding BANS and 
that is what we are doing. There is no increase we already have the money set aside. 
We do have to renegotiate to get a lower interest rate each year. 
 
The Town Board voted unanimously for the Resolution – the Resolution is carried. 
 
PARKS AND RECREATION REFUNDS 
 
Presented by Councilman Whetsel 
 
RESOLUTION #R20-162 
 
RESOLVED, that the Town Board approve the following Parks and Recreation refunds: 
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Supervisor Oliverio said there are so many refunds because the virus caused us to 
cancel all of the programming and the Children’s Center. We are also still unsure about 
our summer camps.  
 
Seconded by Councilman Smith, unanimously carried. 
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PARKS AND RECREATION LIFEGUARD PERSONNEL 
 
Presented by Councilman Smith 
 
RESOLUTION #R20-163 
 
RESOLVED, that the Town Board approve the following 2020 Lifeguard pay scale. 
 
The following is a list of potential lifeguards for the 2020 season. Lifeguards will be 
selected pending verification of required certifications and availability. 
 
Per hour salary is based on the number of seasons employed as a lifeguard. Starting 
salary is $12.50 an hour with Junior Guards at $11.80 per hour. This is all based on the 
opening of our PV beaches and if Day Camp is opened as well due to Covid-19. 
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Seconded by Councilman Luongo, unanimously carried 
 
BUILDING DEPARTMENT REPORT- APRIL 2020 
 
Presented by Councilman Luongo 
 
RESOLUTION #R20-164 
 
RESOLVED, that the Town Board accept the Building Department daily fee report and 
summary for the month of April 2020, for filing with the Town Clerk. 
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Seconded by Councilwoman Annabi, unanimously carried. 
 
AUDIT OF MONTHLY BILLS 
 
Presented by Supervisor Oliverio 
 
RESOLUTION #R20-165 
RESOLVED, that the Town Board approve the following bills, after audit, being paid:   
 

VOUCHER NUMBERS  AMOUNTS  
30848-30895    39,123.01 
30699-30914    53,839.91 
30843-30931    26,389.50 
30397-30623    73,380.18 
30453-30698    55,997.20 

Seconded by Councilwoman Annabi, unanimously carried. 
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BUDGET TRANSFERS AND AMENDMENTS 
 
Presented by Supervisor Oliverio 
 
RESOLUTION #R20-166 
 
 RESOLVED, that the Town Board approve the following budget transfers:   
 
Seconded by Councilwoman Annabi, unanimously carried. 
 
Supervisor Oliverio said Tony Arrien will be videoing the convoy which will be taking 
place on Memorial Day. Remember those who gave the supreme sacrifice. 
 
Councilman Luongo said the date of our next meeting is June 3, 2020. 
 
Councilman Smith said the Climate Smart task force is now forming and anyone 
interested should get in contact with him – there is work to be done and we should have 
representatives from all aspects of our Town. 
 
Supervisor Oliverio moved to go into Executive Session to discuss a specific video 
which may/ or may not be able to be shown on our public forum.  No new business or 
actions will be conducted afterward. 
 
Seconded by Councilwoman Annabi, unanimously carried.  
 
Supervisor Oliverio moved to close the Town Board meeting at 5:22 PM. 
 
Seconded by Councilman Smith, unanimously carried 

 
 
Respectfully Submitted 
 
 
 
Sherry Howard 
Town Clerk  
05-21-2020 


